

## The EU Mutual Learning Programme in Gender Equality

# Combatting trafficking in women and girls for the purpose of sexual exploitation

**Spain, 30-31 October 2018** 

#### Comments Paper - United Kingdom



The information contained in this publication does not necessarily reflect the position or opinion of the European Commission or the Member States. The Commission cannot guarantee the accuracy of the information contained therein.



This publication is supported by the European Union Rights, Equality and Citizenship Programme (2014-2020).

This programme is implemented by the European Commission and shall contribute to the further development of an area where equality and the rights of persons, as enshrined in the Treaty, the Charter and international human rights conventions, are promoted and protected.

For more information see: <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/justice/grants1/programmes-2014-2020/rec/index\_en.htm">http://ec.europa.eu/justice/grants1/programmes-2014-2020/rec/index\_en.htm</a>

#### The Modern Slavery Act 2015 and Tackling Trafficking of Women and Girls

Jacqueline Sanchez Taylor
University of Leicester

#### 1. Introduction

The UK's Prime Minister, Theresa May, states that she is personally committed to improving mechanisms that support vulnerable women and girls against sexual exploitation and trafficking. The UK has an established legal framework to prosecute the sexual exploitation of women and girls and fully meets the standards set by the US Department of State, being consistently ranked Tier 1 in its annual *Trafficking in Persons* (TIP) Report, and actively engaging with other countries to undertake research and develop policy on trafficking. In 2007, the UK Government launched the *UK Action Plan on Tackling Human Trafficking* after ratifying the Council of Europe *Convention on Action Against Trafficking in Human Beings*. In 2015 the UK introduced the *Modern Slavery Act* (MSA) to increase powers to prosecute traffickers and protect victims and now has an Anti-Slavery Commissioner.

#### 1.1 Legislation on Prostitution

Until recently, prostitution was primarily framed as a public nuisance issue in UK law, and the sex worker's position ambiguous – the sale of sex being legal but many activities around it being criminalised. Law and law enforcement focused heavily on those who sold or profited from the sale of sex, rather than customers. In the 2000s, two governmental consultations reviewed laws relating to prostitution (Home Office, 2004, 2008), and laws and amendments were introduced criminalising as a strict liability offence those who pay or promise payment "for the sexual services of a prostitute who has been subject to exploitative conduct" (Sexual Offences Act 2003: s53A), and those who pay "for sexual services of a prostitute subjected to force, violence or exploitation" (Policing and Crime Act 2009: s14). The Modern Slavery (MS) Strategy was published in 2014 and provides the current framework for the domestic response in England and Wales. Separate legislation has been enacted in Northern Ireland and Scotland. In Northern Ireland only, the purchase of sexual services was criminalised as part of the Human Trafficking and Exploitation Act in 2015.

#### 1.2 The Modern Slavery Act 2015

MSA law is the first of its kind in Europe in that it explicitly sets out a legislative framework designed to use law enforcement to end all forms of modern slavery, including trafficking for the purposes of sexual exploitation (Home Office, 2014). It frames a diverse range of disparate forms of exploitation and abuse (from forced prostitution to exploitative employment relationships in informal sector labour) as "modern slavery" and seeks to strengthen mechanisms to identify and prosecute perpetrators, deter traffickers and protect victims. The Act includes provisions for:

- a statutory defence for victims who commit crimes under compulsion (the section 45 defence), except for cases of serious sexual and violent offences;
- a specific duty for public authorities (including all police forces) to notify the Home Office of any individual encountered who they believe is a suspected victim of modern slavery or human trafficking (the Duty to Notify), with additional powers to restrict the activities of those deemed to pose a clear threat to others in respect of modern slavery and human trafficking offences.
- businesses with a turnover of more than £36 million are required to annually publish a slavery and human trafficking statement setting out steps the company has taken to ensure that slavery and human trafficking is not taking place in its business and supply chains;

The UK Government spend on modern slavery has increased year-on-year, estimated at around £39 million in 2017/18 and £61 million in 2018/19 and covers wide ranging activities:

- Independent Anti- Slavery Commissioner with an independent budget.
- National Referral Mechanism (NRM) for identification and support of victims.
- Independent Child Trafficking Advocates.
- Child Trafficking Protection Fund.
- Police Transformation Funding.
- Official Development Assistance (ODA) funding including a Modern Slavery Innovation Fund.
- Adult Victim Care Contract.
- Business Against Slavery Forum.

#### 1.3 The National Referral Mechanism (NRM) and Data

The National Referral Mechanism (NRM) was introduced in 2009 to meet some of the UK's obligations under the Council of European Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings and involves a two-stage decision making process designed to identify and support those who have been subject to trafficking or modern slavery. The first reasonable grounds (RG) decision acts as an initial filter before a final conclusive grounds (CG) decision is made. The NRM is the primary mechanism for identifying potential victims of human trafficking or modern slavery (PVoTs) and ensuring they receive the appropriate support. Within the NRM, organisations that act as first responders and can refer PVoTs include police officers, National Crime Agency (NCA), UK Visas and Immigration, Local Authorities and a number of non-government organisations (NGOs). The Home Office and the Modern Slavery Human Trafficking Unit (MSHTU) act as Competent Authorities for the NRM. They are given five working days from referral to make a RG decision and following a positive RG decision, PVoTs are entitled to support for 45 days or longer, until CG decisions are made. The NRM does not report the proportion of convictions for sex trafficking versus labour trafficking or report statistics on sentences imposed on convicted sex traffickers. It is a system for victim identification and support. In the latest quarterly NRM report in (NRM, July 2018) sexual exploitation was the

second most common form exploitation after labour exploitation, accounting for 25%

of overall reports. In terms of nationality, the largest group of referrals were British citizens, 819 persons, more than double the 326 referred in 2016 (NRM, 2018). Most of these British PVoTs reporting sexual exploitation come from groups deemed vulnerable youth, i.e., from poor and marginalised populations (Berelowitz et al, 2012: National Crime Agency, 2017).

#### 2. Policy Debate

Although the UK Government has focused on tackling exploitation by criminalising customers who pay for sex with persons controlled for gain in England and Wales, it has not fully adopted the Swedish model (Northern Ireland being an exception). This in part reflects vigorous opposition to the Swedish model by independent academics, as well as by sex workers and sex worker rights activists.

#### 2.1 Distinctions between Trafficking and Sex work

Independent academic research and sex workers rights activists in the UK point to research with sex workers and clients1 and with other stakeholders, such as lawyers, police, policy makers, educationalists, youth and community workers<sup>2</sup> contests the conflation of sex work (including sex work practised by migrants) with trafficking that is found in policy discourse (O'Neill and Jobe, 2016) and the focus on demand. The (erroneous) assumption that all women in sex work have been trafficked or coerced encourages law and policies that make individuals who have chosen sex work as an earning strategy vulnerable to harassment, prosecution, and/or detention and deportation (e.g., Mai, 2013a; O'Connell Davidson, 2014; Bowcott, 2016). Recognition of the vulnerabilities created by laws criminalising prostitution led Amnesty International to formally adopt a policy calling for the decriminalisation of adult sex work and repeal of most laws around the world controlling prostitution in 2016. In the UK, some NGOs and senior police have supported this push back against criminalisation, with the National Police Chiefs Council Guidance (2016) calling for policing which prioritises the safety of sex workers, focuses on protection not enforcement, and distinguishes between trafficking, sexual exploitation and sex work.

#### 2.2 Trafficking and Immigration Control in the Global Context

It is widely recognised that there is a tension between the ideals of victim protection articulated in the MSA and the UK's current immigration law and policy, including the Immigration Acts of 2014 and 2016 (O'Connell Davidson, 2015). These Acts disqualify irregular migrants from renting housing or accessing banking services, and make illegal working a criminal offence (although this does not apply where an individual has been compelled to work). Criminalizing undocumented migrants pushes them into dependence on intermediaries and so creates vulnerability to abuse and exploitation. The "hostile environment" also encourages the authorities to prioritize immigration enforcement over the protection of migrants' rights (Kirkup and Winnet, 2012), and Detention Action (2017) recently reported that "many victims of trafficking are detained for removal after being encountered during raids on brothels, nail bars and cannabis farms. Some are being wrongly convicted of criminal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For example the work of Teela Sanders (2008),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For example the Sex Work Research Hub (SWRH).

offences relating to their exploitation"<sup>3</sup>. However, the UK Government would argue that the NRM provides support to those identified as PVoTs regardless of immigration status.

### 2.3 More Training and Greater Awareness to Identify Victims of Trafficking

An early assessment of the impact of the MSA on trafficked victims found 'a high level of inconsistency' in the way police forces have responded to the Act resulting in 'poor outcomes for many victims' and a lack of protection in the UK system (HMICFRS: 2017:9). O'Connell Davidson (2015) argues that poor responses continue because of definitional problems associated with the term "modern slavery", limited understanding of the problem of trafficking, the powers given and provisions set out in MSA, and a lack of training to identify and refer victims to the NRM. Lack of support, and no automatic formal immigration status or rights in the UK have also been identified as problematic (Work and Pensions Report, 2017). The NRM has been criticised for failing to identify and protect victims of trafficking placing them in detention, with the Home Office's conflict of interest between immigration enforcement and victim protection leading to poor quality NRM referrals and decision-making (ATMG, 2018). Once in detention, there are few effective safeguards for victims of trafficking who cannot access adequate advice or space to disclose their experiences (Detention Action, 2017). Failure to identify victims has also led to imprisonment. Little is known about victims once they leave safe houses and many do not have access to benefits or support. Some 3,804 people were referred to the NRM in 2016 compared to 714 in 2010 (Home Office, 2017) suggesting the UK measures to prevent trafficking has had an impact, but there have been challenges at governmental and local level with responding to the needs of potential victims of trafficking, evaluating the impact of measures and identifying gaps in knowledge (ATMG, 2018).

#### 3. Good Practice

Some commentators consider that the UK has a number of strengths and areas of good practice:

- Most areas of the UK have some form of multi-agency partnership work in place to address modern slavery, at local, regional level. Wales stands out for best practice with six national multi-agency partnerships (Rights Lab, 2017). Single Points of Contact (SPoC) have also helped develop and disseminate best practice.
- Independent Child Trafficking Advocates (ICTAs) are specialist professionals
  who advocate on behalf of children who have been identified as PVoTs. On 30
  January 2017, the ICTA service went live in 36 local authorities spanning three
  early adopter sites and will be rolled out to a third of local authorities by April
  2019, as part of the Government's commitment to national rollout.

-

The High Court's ruling in October 2018 that a woman who was trafficked into Britain for prostitution and later locked up in an immigration centre is entitled to substantial damages from the Home Office for unlawful detention highlights the problem.

- Reform of the NRM was announced in 2017, with the aim of (Home Office, 2018e) increasing support and identification of victims. Actions include, providing places of safety, 'drop in' and 'move on' support, improved training and intelligence (Home Office, 2018e)
- Recent success of victimless prosecutions may address the disparity between numbers of PVoTs and actual prosecutions.
- Working with internet and technology companies to uncover trafficking on adult service websites.
- NHS staff training and the identification, referral and healthcare of PVoTs (Protect, 2017).
- The UK has commissioned research from the University of Bristol into the nature and prevalence of prostitution and sex work in England and Wales to inform future policy.
- Since 2006, police in Merseyside, North West England have approached crimes against sex workers as hate crime, and acknowledged sex workers as having rights. This has helped build trust and encouraged sex workers to report crimes including rape, trafficking and sexual exploitation (Campbell, 2014).
- UK aid budget to tackle modern slavery in high-risk countries to develop greater international corporation and prevention strategies.

#### 4. Transferable Actions

- Spain has developed a housing programme for adult and child victims of sex trafficking.
- Asylum seekers allowed to work for six months after applying for asylum.
- The Delegation for Gender Based Violence has a virtual platform for exchanging information across the Autonomous Communities.
- Improvements in coordinating Autonomous Regions through the Equality Sectorial Conference with periodic meetings to encourage the development of the Framework Protocol in their territories.
- Committed to challenging damaging sexist stereotypes and all forms of gendered violence.

#### 5. Conclusions

Efforts to better identify PVoTs and prevent sexual exploitation and trafficking can only be effective if informed by a wider and more nuanced understanding of migration and the intersectional relationship between structural inequalities that are racialised, sexualised as well as gendered. Discussions must also include sex workers and activists from the diverse sex industry to develop policies to protect and identify the vulnerable. In the UK, the welfare and the immigration regimes in particular serve to severely limit the alternatives open to poor women (especially lone parents) and to irregular migrants and migrants whose immigration status denies them the right to enter paid work (including asylum seekers). Likewise, inadequately resourced support services for drug users, the homeless, victims of

domestic violence, LGBTI, young people in and leaving care, and so on, restrict the real options open to those who are affected by such problems. In this context, there are people for whom even highly exploitative and risky forms of prostitution will appear as a lesser evil than their alternatives (O'Connell Davidson, 2009; Mai 2013b). Therefore, a criminal justice focus on demand and victim support approach alone cannot solve the problems, and in fact often works only to further penalise poor and the marginalised women and girls. A more holistic approach is required.

#### **Bibliography**

Anti-Trafficking Monitoring Group (ATMG) (2018) 'Before the Harm is Done: Examining the UK's response to the prevention of trafficking' Anti Slavery International for The Anti-Trafficking Monitoring Group <a href="http://www.antislavery.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Before-the-Harm-is-Done-report.pdf">http://www.antislavery.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Before-the-Harm-is-Done-report.pdf</a>

Berelowitz, S., Firmin, C., Edwards, G., and Gulyurtlu, S. (2012) "I thought I was the only one. The only one in the world", The Office of the Children's Commissioner's Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation In Gangs and Groups: Interim Report, <a href="https://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/I-thought-I-was-the-only-one-in-the-world.pdf">https://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/I-thought-I-was-the-only-one-in-the-world.pdf</a>

Bulman, M. (2018) Home Office Cuts to Modern Slavery Victims Benefits are Unlawful High Court Rules' in The Independent, 8<sup>th</sup> November 2018 <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/home-office-modern-slavery-victims-trafficking-cuts-austerity-support-high-court-ruling-a8623586.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/home-office-modern-slavery-victims-trafficking-cuts-austerity-support-high-court-ruling-a8623586.html</a>

Bowcott, O. (2016) 'Romanian sex workers challenge UK immigration policy', *Guardian*, 1<sup>st</sup> May, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2016/may/01/romanian-sex-workers-challenge-uk-immigration-policy">https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2016/may/01/romanian-sex-workers-challenge-uk-immigration-policy</a>

Broad, R and Turnbull, N (2018) From Human Trafficking to Modern Slavery: The Development of Anti-Trafficking Policy in the UK in 'European Journal Crime and Policy Research' https://doi.org/10.1007/s10610-018-9375-4 Accessed https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10610-018-9375-4

Campbell, R. (2014) 'Not Getting Away With It: Linking Sex Work and Hate Crime in Merseyside' in Chakroborti, N and Garland, J (eds), 'Responding to Hate Crime: The Case for Connecting Policy and Research', The Policy Press, Bristol.(13)

<u>Criminal Exploitation of children and vulnerable adults: County Lines</u> <u>guidance, Home Office, September 2018,</u> <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/741194/HOCountyLinesGuidanceSept2018.pdf</u>

Crown Prosecution Service (2018) Modern Slavery Report, <a href="https://www.cps.gov.uk/sites/default/files/documents/publications/Modern\_slavery\_r">https://www.cps.gov.uk/sites/default/files/documents/publications/Modern\_slavery\_r</a> eport\_201718.pdf

Department of Health Policy Research Programme (DHPRP) (2015) 'Protect: Provider Responses Treatment and Care for Trafficked People': NHS (115/0006) <a href="https://www.kcl.ac.uk/ioppn/depts/hspr/research/CEPH/wmh/assets/PROTECT-Report.pdf">https://www.kcl.ac.uk/ioppn/depts/hspr/research/CEPH/wmh/assets/PROTECT-Report.pdf</a>

Detention Action (2017) *Trafficked into Detention*. London: Detention Action. <a href="http://detentionaction.org.uk/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Trafficked-into-detention-How-victims-of-trafficking-are-missed-in-detention.pdf">http://detention.org.uk/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Trafficked-into-detention-How-victims-of-trafficking-are-missed-in-detention.pdf</a>

Government Equalities Office, (2018) LGBT Action Plan, <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/721367/GEO-LGBT-Action-Plan.pdf">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/721367/GEO-LGBT-Action-Plan.pdf</a>

HMICFRS (2017) Stolen freedom: the policing response to modern slavery and human trafficking' <a href="https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmicfrs">www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmicfrs</a>

Home Office (2004) 'Paying the Price: A consultation Paper on Prostitution'. <a href="https://prostitution.procon.org/sourcefiles/paying">https://prostitution.procon.org/sourcefiles/paying</a> the price.pdf

Home Office (2008) 'Tackling the Demand for Prostitution', (A consultation Paper) <a href="http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20100408141223/http://www.homeoffice.g">http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20100408141223/http://www.homeoffice.g</a> ov.uk/documents/tackling-demand2835.pdf?view=Binary

Home Office (2008) 'Update to the UK Action Plan on Tackling Human Trafficking' <a href="http://library.college.police.uk/docs/homeoffice/human-trafficking-plan-update-2008.pdf">http://library.college.police.uk/docs/homeoffice/human-trafficking-plan-update-2008.pdf</a>

Home Office (2014) *Modern Slavery Bill, Factsheet: Offences (clauses 1, 2 and 3)*,. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/publications/modern-slavery-bill-factsheets

Home Office, (2017) Modern slavery victims to receive longer period of support, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/modern-slavery-victims-to-receive-longer-period-of-support">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/modern-slavery-victims-to-receive-longer-period-of-support</a>

Home Office (2018a) UK Annual Report of on Modern Slavery

Home Office (2018b) 'The economic and social costs of modern slavery'. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-economic-and-social-costs-of-modern-slavery

Home Office (2018c) New action to tackle modern slavery and support victims Published 10 October 2018: https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/home-office) new funding for child trafficking 5£m

Home Office (2018d) Criminal Exploitation of children and vulnerable adults: County Lines guidance.

Home Office (2018e) National Referral Mechanism Reform, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-referral-mechanism-reform/national-referral-mechanism-reform">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-referral-mechanism-reform/national-referral-mechanism-reform</a>

Human Trafficking and Exploitation (Criminal Justice and Support for Victims) Act (Northern Ireland) 2015 <a href="http://www.legislation.gov.uk/nia/2015/2/contents/enacted">http://www.legislation.gov.uk/nia/2015/2/contents/enacted</a>

Kirtup, J. and Winnet, R. (2012) Teresa May Interview: We're Going to Give Illegal Migrants a Really Hostile Reception', The Telegraph, May 25<sup>th</sup> 2012. <a href="https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/immigration/9291483/Theresa-May-interview-Were-going-to-give-illegal-migrants-a-really-hostile-reception.html">https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/immigration/9291483/Theresa-May-interview-Were-going-to-give-illegal-migrants-a-really-hostile-reception.html</a>

Mai, N. (2013a) 'Only a minority of UK sex workers have been trafficked', The Conversation, 19<sup>th</sup> December, <a href="https://theconversation.com/only-a-minority-of-uk-sex-workers-have-been-trafficked-21550">https://theconversation.com/only-a-minority-of-uk-sex-workers-have-been-trafficked-21550</a>

Mai, N (2013b) 'Embodied Cosmopolitanisms: The subjective mobility of migrants working in the global sex industry' in *Gender, Place and Culture*, 20 (1): 107-124

Modern Slavery Act, 2015 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2015/30/contents/enacted

National Crime Agency (2008) National Referral Mechanism Statistics Quarter 2 (April to June) Date published: 15/08/2018 Reference: QTR02-18-MSHT

National Crime Agency (2017) County Lines Violence, Exploitation & Drug Supply 2017 <a href="http://www.nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/publications/832-county-lines-violence-exploitation-and-drug-supply-2017/file">http://www.nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/publications/832-county-lines-violence-exploitation-and-drug-supply-2017/file</a>

National Policing Sex Work Guidance (2016), The National Police Chiefs' Council (NPCC)

O'Connell Davidson, J. (2009) 'A question of consent? Sexual slavery and sex work in the UK', *ICMiC Working Paper* WP-09-05, University of Nottingham.

O'Connell Davidson, J. (2014) 'Convenient conflations: modern slavery, trafficking and prostitution', *Beyond Trafficking & Slavery*, OpenDemocracy, <a href="https://www.opendemocracy.net/beyondslavery/julia-o%27connell-davidson/convenient-conflations-modern-slavery-trafficking-and-prostit">https://www.opendemocracy.net/beyondslavery/julia-o%27connell-davidson/convenient-conflations-modern-slavery-trafficking-and-prostit</a>

O'Neill, M and Jobe, A (2016) 'Policy Briefing: Adult sex work, law and policy: New Horizons in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century' in Discover society, https://discoversociety.org/2016/12/06/policy-briefing-adult-sex-work-law-and-policy/

PROTECT Report for the Department of Health Policy Research Programme: <a href="http://www.kcl.ac.uk/ioppn/depts/hspr/research/CEPH/wmh/assets/PROTECT-Report.pdf">http://www.kcl.ac.uk/ioppn/depts/hspr/research/CEPH/wmh/assets/PROTECT-Report.pdf</a>

Rights Lab (2017) 'Collaborating for freedom: anti-slavery partnerships in the UK', <a href="http://www.antislaverycommissioner.co.uk/media/1186/collaborating-for-freedom\_anti-slavery-partnerships-in-the-uk.pdf">http://www.antislaverycommissioner.co.uk/media/1186/collaborating-for-freedom\_anti-slavery-partnerships-in-the-uk.pdf</a>

Sanders, T. (2008) Paying for Pleasure: Men who Buy Sex, Cullompton: Willan

Sanders, T. and Campbell, R (2014) 'Criminalisation, Protection and Rights: Global Tensions in the Governance of Commercial Sex'. In *Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 14 (5). 535 - 548. ISSN 1748-8958

Work and Pensions Committee (2017), 'Victims of modern slavery', Twelfth Report of Session 2016–17: House of Commons